

Central European Journal of International and Security Studies
Volume 17, Issue 4, 2023, pp. 82–105

DOI: 10.51870/YPIJ8030

Research article

Thematic section
Decolonising Central and Eastern Europe

‘A Decolonising Moment of Sorts’: The Baltic States’ Vicarious Identification with Ukraine and Related Domestic and Foreign Policy Developments

Dovilė Budrytė

Georgia Gwinnett College, USA & Vilnius University, Lithuania, ORCiD: 0000-0002-0406-9553, corresponding address: dbudryte@ggc.edu

Abstract

*In a recent essay on the war in Ukraine in *The Journal of Genocide Research*, Maria Mälksoo argues that the ongoing war in Ukraine has become a ‘decolonising moment of sorts’ as Central and Eastern European states have started taking the ‘moral and practical lead’ in supporting Ukraine and thus asserting their own agency. Following this line of argumentation, this paper will explore the Baltic states’ vicarious identification with Ukraine, identifying multiple ways in which these actors have initiated policies to support Ukraine internationally and the ways in which solidarity with Ukraine have been received by various domestic constituencies, including ethnic minorities. By vicariously identifying with Ukraine, the Baltic states have continued their transformation from ‘policy-takers’ to ‘policy-makers’ in the European security landscape. This transformation can be traced back to 2004, when they joined the transatlantic community and the European Union. At the same time, similarly to*

the 2013–2014 crisis in Ukraine, the trauma of the war has become an engine of new discourses and new divisions within the Baltic states, prompting societal debates about the legacy of the Soviet Union associated with Russia (including the fate of monuments to Soviet soldiers) and the relationship with Russian culture.

Keywords: decolonisation, memory politics, trauma, Baltic states, Ukraine, Russia's war in Ukraine

First published online on 14 December 2023, issue published on 14 December 2023

Introduction

In her recent article 'The Postcolonial Moment in Russia's war against Ukraine' Maria Mälksoo wrote about 'a multilayered postcolonial moment constituted by Russia's war against Ukraine' (Mälksoo 2022). For the states in Central and Eastern Europe, most of which turned out to be passionate supporters of Ukraine, the full-scale war in Ukraine became a 'decolonizing moment of sorts' (Mälksoo 2022) when these states asserted their own political agency and became important players in the European security landscape. In the context of the war in Ukraine, 'decolonisation' of Central and Eastern Europe became associated not only with resistance to Russia, but also the assertion of agency by the local actors (Central and Eastern European states). There were major changes not only in the foreign policy behaviour of these actors, but also in their identities.

The goal of this paper is to analyse the ways in which this 'decolonising moment of sorts' was experienced by some of the most passionate supporters of Ukraine—the Baltic states, and the ways in which this 'critical situation' has resulted in new forms of identification and new discourses. I argue that the Baltic states have experienced 'vicarious identification' ('living through the other')—the emergence of a shared identity with Ukraine and waging war with Russia at home. As noted by Browning, Joenniemi and Steele (2021), vicarious identification is linked to the traumas of the past, and it has major foreign policy implications as the states create shared identities.

This concept is rooted in psychology, and it is about the situations when people adopt identities and stories of others as their own, making them part of their lives. Rachel Dolezal's story told in the book by Browning, Joenniemi and Steele (2021) explains this concept well. Born into a family of white parents in the United States and having experienced abuse when growing up, Rachel dealt with her trauma by adopting the identity of an African American and became a civil rights activist in the African American community. She was 'outed' by her white parents, and this scandal triggered a debate in the US about race and the social construction of race.

Browning, Joenniemi and Steele (2021) argue that not only individuals, but also states can experience vicarious identification. States can vicariously identify with other states, and this happens when states are trying to establish self-esteem and pride. Often the processes of vicarious identification are inseparable from trauma and feelings of ontological insecurity—situations when the biographical narratives of states are threatened or disrupted. When states experience ontological insecurity, they are drawn to the subjects that give them a sense of self-esteem. The perceived qualities of the subject include desirable qualities, such as courage and leadership (Browning, Joenniemi & Steele 2021: 46).

It is important to stress that vicarious identification is a complex process toward the making of vicarious identity ('living through the other'). The practices within this process involve 'a fundamental downgrading of difference in favour of similarity with the target of vicarious identification' (Browning, Joenniemi & Steele 2021: 49). Actors undergoing the process of vicarious identification look for similarities with the target of identification. In addition, the process of vicarious identification involves practices of securitisation and enemy othering. Potentially, it can make the existing self-narratives stronger, thus contributing to the sense of stability and biographical continuity (Browning, Joenniemi & Steele 2021: 70).

This essay is divided into four parts. After briefly reviewing the relations between Ukraine and the Baltic states in the past (prior to 2022) in the first part, I continue with an analysis of the processes associated with the vicarious identification experienced by the Baltic states in the second part. The process of establishing a vicarious identity goes beyond feelings of 'identifying with' or 'friendship'. It requires 'living through' or close identification with experiences. 'Living through' can be detected from intense actions of solidarity, public discourses and other expressions of 'we-ness'. Vicarious identification with Ukraine has been accompanied by the foreign policy activism of the Baltic states, who have been fighting for Ukraine in international organisations. The third part explores the reasons behind vicarious identification—the traumas of the past and related ontological insecurities that have contributed to this phenomenon. The fourth part addresses the ways of getting rid of past legacies associated with the Soviet Union, and, by extension, Russia—attempts at desovietisation, getting rid of Soviet era monuments and Russian culture. Vicarious identification is never absolute, and various groups may resist it. Thus, this part analyses the acts of resistance and internal divisions that were revealed during 'the decolonising moment of sorts'. I conclude by exploring the broader significance of this case study for the processes of decolonisation in Eastern and Central Europe.

Friendship and cooperation: Baltic-Ukrainian relations prior to 2022

In recent memory, it is possible to trace Baltic-Ukrainian cooperation to the time of perestroika, when societal activists supported independence movements—the Ukrainians in the Baltic states, and representatives from the Baltic states in Ukraine. One of the iconic images celebrating Lithuanian-Ukrainian unity is from 1991 when Ukrainians came to Lithuania to support its fight for independence on 13 January 1991, when Lithuanian independence was endangered by a military assault by the USSR.

Picture 1ⁱ



The documentary *UA LT For Your and Our Freedom* released in 2021 traces Lithuanian-Ukrainian cooperation back to the time when Ukraine was part of the Grand Duchy of Lithuania (ca. 1250–1795) (Makarenko 2021). In addition, it portrays Lithuania and Ukraine as being united in a common struggle against the Soviet Union for more than 70 years.

In reality, since the breakup of the Soviet Union, the Baltic states and Ukraine have chosen different paths. From the beginning, the Baltic states chose a strong transatlantic orientation which was preserved even when politicians associated with the former Communists came to power. Although Ukraine demonstrated interest and resolve in becoming independent when the Soviet Union was

ⁱ Source: <https://twitter.com/Lithuania/status/1497605967688650757/photo/1>

breaking apart, its transformation was prolonged and difficult, and its transatlantic orientation became evident only after Euromaidan in 2013. In contrast, the Baltic states demonstrated a strong desire to be treated as part of the 'West', not as part of the 'post-Soviet' sphere, from the nineties until 2004 (when they joined NATO and the EU). Their identity discourses were focused on 'the return to Europe', being a 'Nordic' state (in the case of Estonia), and were definitely not linked to 'sister republics' such as Ukraine in the former USSR.

Trying to be 'good Europeans' and useful members of the transatlantic alliance, in 2003 the Baltic states turned their gaze to Ukraine when they promised to help to develop a common European policy toward Russia, Belarus and Ukraine. The Baltic states used the EU's ENP (European Neighbourhood Policy) to engage with Ukraine and other former Soviet republics in the western part of Newly Independent States (NIS). The Baltic states tried to actively participate in the planning processes of the EU 'new neighbours' initiative, and their main hope was that engaging with neighbours in the former USSR would help to them move away from the European periphery and establish themselves as policy makers, not policy takers. The three Baltic states stressed the link between security and democracy in the NIS (including Ukraine). Lithuania went one step further, arguing for an 'open door' policy to NATO and the EU for the states in the NIS, especially Ukraine (Galbreath 2006: 116).

Although there were ups and downs in the Baltic states' relationship with Russia, it was still considered to be a threat, and insecurities about Russia became a reason why the Baltic states, together with other states in the so-called 'new' Europe, expressed support for the United States when it decided to invade Iraq. This was the point when the Baltic states, together with other Eastern Central European states, experienced the dilemma of 'dual loyalty' (since there was disagreement between the US, France and Germany over the invasion). Increased activism in the former USSR (including Ukraine) was a way to please both the US and its European partners. This foreign policy orientation was especially pronounced in Lithuania, which during the second term of President Valdas Adamkus (2004–09) was striving to be a regional leader and a bridge-builder between the East and the West. An explanation of this policy was presented by Raimundas Lopata, Lithuania's leading political scientist, who argued that the dilemma of dual loyalty would be resolved if Lithuania managed to escape the Eastern (read: Russian) sphere of influence. Lithuania should try to transform the security landscape to make sure that future Munich-like agreements are impossible. Its emergence as a regional centre promoting the common interests of NATO and the EU, which includes democracy promotion in Ukraine and Belarus, would contribute to the creation of such a security environment (Lopata 2003).

Thus, since 2003, Ukraine became an important part of Lithuania's foreign policy (probably more so than in Latvia and Estonia). There was an attempt to deviate from the 'eastern orientation' when Dalia Grybauskaitė became Lithuania's president in 2009 and notoriously wanted to re-orient Lithuania's foreign policy away from 'the beggars in the East' to the partners in the West; however, it soon became clear that the 'partners in the West' expected and appreciated the active role of the Baltic states in the Eastern Partnership. Vilnius, the capital of Lithuania, became the place where the Third Eastern Partnership summit of the European Union took place in November 2013. Yanukovych's refusal to sign an Association Agreement with the EU at this summit was the trigger for the Euromaidan protests.

This brief overview of developments since the disintegration of the Soviet Union until the 'crisis in Ukraine' in 2013–14 suggests that during this time the relationship between the Baltic states and Ukraine was not one of equals. Ukraine was seen as belonging to the post-Soviet zone, unsure whether it wanted to join the transatlantic community and in need of help and assistance. In contrast, the Baltic states saw themselves as firmly rooted in the 'West'—their transatlantic orientation was not really in doubt since the disintegration of the Soviet Union—and, by and large, the 'West' was seen as more 'developed' and progressive than the 'East'.

More than friendship: The Baltic states' vicarious identification with Ukraine

The 2013–14 crisis in Ukraine brought the Baltic states and Ukraine closer together, and this 'critical situation' can be considered as the first step toward the 'vicarious identification' that became especially pronounced in 2022. The Baltic states reacted very sensitively to the occupation of the Crimea and the invasion of eastern Ukraine by Russia. There was a widespread feeling, despite membership in the transatlantic community that 'we could be next'. This feeling of 'uncertain sovereignty' (Klumbytė 2019) was strengthened by Russia's increased military activity in the Baltic sea region—the presence of Russian warships, Russian airplanes flying with transponders switched off, and increased levels of informational warfare (Kasekamp 2018: 61). The response of the Baltic states to the aggressive actions of Russia in Ukraine included a call for immediate EU sanctions (which have financially hurt the Baltic states themselves), increased defence budgets, the reintroduction of conscription (in Lithuania) and 'renewed enthusiasm for self-defence among the populations' (Kasekamp 2018: 67). Lithuania became the first EU country to provide lethal aid to Ukraine. It appears that the 2013–14 crisis changed the discourse about Ukraine as well: the Lithuanian foreign minister started describing Lithuania

as having ‘brotherly’ relations with Ukraine (Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Republic of Lithuania 2017).

The feeling of ‘uncertain sovereignty’ (Klumbytė 2019) became even more acute after the full-scale Russian invasion of Ukraine in 2022. The perception of sovereignty as ‘recurring and temporary’, as something that can be taken away suddenly (Klumbytė 2022) became part of the process of identification felt by the Baltic states toward Ukraine. The Baltic states have become the leading voices in Europe supporting Ukraine, arguing for fast-track EU and NATO membership and supporting Ukraine with what it needs most—weapons and other types of aid. Russia’s aggressive war against Ukraine has become Lithuania’s, Latvia’s and Estonia’s war.

Immediately after the war broke out, many in the Baltic states started demanding more direct and aggressive NATO engagement in the war. Even though NATO refused to provide the no-fly-zone requested by Ukraine and the Baltic states, arguing that this would lead to escalation and potentially start a direct war with Russia, the Baltic states nevertheless continued to support Ukraine in every way possible—politically, economically and militarily—sending massive amounts of humanitarian aid, taking Ukrainian refugees into their homes, forming cyber-brigades to help Ukraine fight Russian disinformation and cutting off economic ties with Russia. As indicated by the Ukraine Support Tracker developed by the Kiel Institute for the World Economy, the governments of Lithuania, Latvia and Estonia have been the most generous donors to Ukraine since the beginning of the full-scale war in 2022, with their donations exceeding 0.75% of their GDP (Kiel Institute for the World Economy n.d.). There has been a strong feeling that Ukraine is fighting for the democracy and security of the Baltic states; thus, there was a willingness to provide military aid—even in weaponry that was seen as essential for the defence of the Baltic states themselves.

The outpouring of help for Ukraine was accompanied by intense foreign policy activism by the Baltic states. The Baltic states were among the most active countries pushing for far-reaching sanctions against Russia. As early as April 2022, the presidents of the three Baltic states travelled to Kyiv, leading an important diplomatic initiative to help Ukraine. (At that time, the leaders of other states were still unwilling to travel to Kyiv because it was considered to be too dangerous (Hartwell et al. 2022: 7).) They have served as a loud ‘moral voice for Ukraine’ (Tūma 2022), arguing for the faster integration of Ukraine into European and transatlantic communities. They have pushed other states, such as Germany, to send more weapons, including tanks, to Ukraine. When this initiative was successful, the Baltic states felt that their voice had finally been heard (Golubeva & Harris 2023). Through their identification with Ukraine, the

Baltic states have increased their self-esteem and international status. For the first time, the EU started treating them as full and respected members, listening to their voice, and taking their suggestions regarding Ukraine into account (de Gruyter 2022).

Admittedly, being listened to does not always mean that the solutions proposed by the Baltic states in support of Ukraine will be implemented. Prior to the NATO summit in Vilnius in July 2023, the governments of the Baltic states together with other states in Central Eastern Europe pushed for concrete promises to take Ukraine into NATO as soon as possible (Ryan & Rauhala 2023). Given the resistance from Germany and the United States, no such promises were given to Ukraine. Nevertheless, holding the summit in Lithuania was an acknowledgment that Eastern Europe is increasingly important for the alliance—even though the most important decisions were heavily influenced by the big and powerful players.

Baltic societies have also consistently demonstrated enthusiastic support for Ukraine, and this support has not been eroded as the war continues. In 2022, the Lithuanian public donated enough money to buy a large drone for the Ukrainian military in a matter of days. In 2023, 2 million euros for radars was donated in just one hour (and 14 million euros was donated in one month). Individuals and families accepted thousands of refugees into their homes. This openness to refugees from Ukraine was in sharp contrast to the recent response in Latvia and Lithuania to refugees from Middle Eastern countries fleeing through Belarus. The two countries saw the influx of these refugees as 'hybrid warfare', and refused to accept them (Henley, Roth & Rankin 2021).

The support for Ukraine coming from the Baltic states has been more than an expression of sympathy and friendship; the Baltic states started experiencing vicarious identification with Ukraine. In some respects, this emotional identification felt by the Baltic states was even stronger than expressions of support in other Central Eastern European states, such as Poland.² As argued by Browning, Joenniemi and Steele, focusing on vicarious identification means detecting instances when 'vicarious experiences that otherwise have been narrated in the third person are actually relayed via first person pronouns' (Browning, Joenniemi & Steele 2021: 81). In addition, in the words of the authors, 'vicarious identification may also be evident in how such narratives demonstrate a height-

² In the beginning of the war, Poland presented itself as a passionate supporter of Ukraine, willing to take massive flows of refugees and extending different types of aid, including military aid. However, in spring 2023, together with Slovakia, Hungary, Bulgaria and Romania, Poland imposed an embargo on Ukrainian grain trying to protect its own markets. In September 2023, Poland asked the European Union for the embargo of the Ukrainian grain beyond the September deadline to protect the Polish farmers. This action demonstrates the limits of Poland's support for Ukraine and desire to look out for its own interests (Associated Press 2023).

ened level of commitment to a specific relationship, establish a sense of historical commonality, blur the distinction between self and other, potentially even appropriating elements of the target's historical experience for oneself, and not least emphasize familial relations' (Browning, Joenniemi & Steele 2021: 82).

The Baltic leaders in their statements about Ukraine have expressed feelings of 'we-ness' and shared identity (Estonian World 2023) as well as shared history (in the case of Lithuania, the Lithuanian-Polish Commonwealth, which included Ukraine (President.pl 2023)). Ukraine's fight has become associated with freedom, justice and democracy as well as the future of the Baltic states (as well as the future of Europe and the entire world order). This process of vicarious identification with Ukraine which started in 2013–14 revealed a different attitude by the Baltic states toward Ukraine—instead of seeing Ukraine as a policy taker, as a recipient of help, as a place for democracy export, Ukraine suddenly became a courageous defender of democracy, the courage of which should be respected and emulated. It became seen as sharing the same commitment to freedom and international law that is essential for the survival of small states.

Thus, for example, when increasing Estonia's military support for Ukraine to more than 1% of Estonia's GDP, or to more than 370 million euros in January 2023, Kaja Kallas, Estonia's PM, argued: 'If Ukraine fell, freedom would also be in danger in other parts of the world. By helping Ukraine to defend its independence, we are defending the right to freedom and democracy of all countries, including Estonia' (Estonian World 2023). In January 2023, arguing that Ukraine is essential for the European security architecture, Jonatan Vseviov, the secretary general of Estonia's Foreign Ministry expressed the sense of 'we-ness' in this way: 'Ukraine's victory is the security guarantee of all of Europe: it determines the fate of not just Ukraine, but the future of Europe's security architecture' (Estonian World 2023). Similar sentiments were expressed by Estonia's president Alar Karis: 'We must understand that Russia's war of aggression doesn't just jeopardise Ukraine, it jeopardises all of Europe. Your war is also our war' (Estonian World 2023).

The sense of 'we-ness' became embedded in the symbols of state institutions and even private businesses that started using the Ukrainian flag instead of the Lithuanian, Latvian or Estonian flags. State institutions started displaying the Ukrainian flag next to the national flag (My Government 2022). Furthermore, the Baltic states began to issue euro coins expressing support for Ukraine. Estonia issued a two-euro coin with the inscription *Slava Ukraini*, 'Glory to Ukraine' and Prime Minister Kaja Kallas said that this will be a 'daily reminder of Ukraine's fight for freedom and its future in the EU' (Euronews 2022). Lithuania created a similar two-euro coin (together with Ukraine) and a special ten-euro coin to support Ukraine.

Picture 2³

The impact of trauma and ontological insecurities: Why vicarious identification?

As recounted by Browning, Joenniemi and Steele, previous experiences of trauma and ontological insecurities are the reasons behind vicarious identification (Browning, Joenniemi & Steele 2021: 32). In the case of the Baltic-Ukrainian relationship, previous experiences of collective trauma play a major role in memory politics and, by extension, in the creation of the biographical narratives of states, which are used to communicate with other states and find meaning in such interactions. In the case of the Baltic states, one of the most lasting collective traumas was the experience of deportations and repression under Stalin. In Lithuania, this experience is called 'genocide', and after the disintegration of the Soviet Union, it was commemorated as such. The framing of the Soviet experience as a major collective trauma in the Baltic states is also linked to ontological insecurities and memory wars. Some scholars have interpreted attempts to equate crimes under Stalin with the Holocaust as an attempt to avoid responsibility for complicity in the Holocaust (Subotić 2019)

In the case of Ukraine, the Holodomor has become the Ukrainian collective trauma, especially since the memory policies instituted by President Yushchenko, who started referring to the Holodomor as genocide (Reuters 2008). The Baltic states were some of the first states to recognise the Holodomor as genocide (shortly after this was done by the Ukrainian Parliament in 2006). During the commemoration of the ninetieth anniversary of the Holodomor in 2022, Baltic politicians established a connection between the past and the future, making

³ Source: <https://www.eestipank.ee/en/press/coin-card-featuring-two-euro-coin-ukraine-goes-sale-05072022>

a case that Russia committed genocide in the past, and is currently committing genocide against Ukraine as well (Gitanas Nausėda 2022; Kaja Kallas 2022). The collective traumas of the past have become especially pertinent in the present, and have contributed to the processes of vicarious identification.

The anti-Soviet resistance in the Baltic states, which began during the second Soviet occupation in 1944 and continued after World War II, became another important frame of reference, especially in Lithuania where this resistance was especially fierce. Anti-Soviet resistance was remembered publicly during perestroika in the late eighties and after independence in the early nineties, even though the focus was on the deportations under Stalin, because many of those who were repressed and deported were members of the anti-Soviet resistance or were related to them. After the 2013–14 crisis in Ukraine, the collective memory associated with anti-Soviet partisan resistance became even more pronounced, as societies in the Baltic states were preparing for irregular warfare in case of a Russian invasion.

In Ukraine, memory of the anti-Soviet resistance fighters became publicly visible during perestroika; however, the country was divided over it. The anti-Soviet fighters were commemorated in western Ukraine, and the Great Patriotic War was commemorated in eastern and central Ukraine. In 2004, when Russia forcefully intervened in Ukraine's domestic politics by supporting Viktor Yanukovych, and the Orange Revolution that followed this intervention, Ukraine's memory politics changed dramatically. As noted earlier, President Yushchenko started referring to the Holodomor as genocide. In addition, in 2007, Yushchenko gave the Hero of Ukraine title to Roman Shukhevych, a UPA (the Ukrainian Insurgent Army, a Ukrainian paramilitary and partisan entity) commander, and in 2010 he gave the same title to Stepan Bandera, one of the early leaders of the Organisation of Ukrainian Nationalists, a Ukrainian political movement active from 1929 to around 1991 that was dedicated to the establishment of an independent Ukrainian state. The cult of anti-Soviet fighters became especially strong during the Euromaidan protests.

Thus, since the 2013–14 crisis, both the Baltic states and Ukraine have developed similar 'fighting and suffering' memory regimes, condemning Soviet crimes as genocide (especially in the case of Lithuania) and expressing respect and admiration for anti-Soviet resistance fighters. There has been institutional cooperation in memory making. For example, Lithuania's Genocide Research and Resistance Centre, a memory institution, has cooperated with the Ukrainian Institute of National Remembrance created under Yushchenko. The National Holodomor Museum in Ukraine has cooperated with the Baltic states and Poland (Holodomor Museum 2022). The similarity of the collective narratives constructed by the Baltic states and Ukraine explains why it became easier for

the Baltic states to fully adopt Ukraine's war trauma. At the same time, these 'fighting and suffering' regimes became the loci of memory wars and ontological insecurities (Davoliūtė 2017).

Desovietisation, derussification and the internal lines of division

The processes of vicarious identification in the Baltic states have included attempts by the governments and societies to completely sever all links with the Soviet past and even with Russian culture. A movement to get rid of all Soviet-era monuments and other tangible memories has started. In August 2022, in Latvia, the Monument to the Liberators in Riga—a site of memory associated with the glorification of the 'Great Patriotic War' in Soviet Latvia—was demolished. Latvia's Parliament voted in favour of this demolition in May 2022, three months after the start of full-scale war in Ukraine (RFE/RL 2022a).

For years, this monument served as one of the most important places of memory for Latvia's Russians. Their commemorative ceremonies held on 9 May, the Day of Victory of the Great Patriotic War, was held in the vicinity of this monument. These celebrations were linked to Putin's rise in power and pride in Russia's victory during World War II (Kaprāns 2022). In early 2022, when Russia's war of aggression started, the monument became a symbol of Russian aggression. In April, Sandra Kalniete, a famous politician in Latvia and one of the supporters of the harsh treatments for Soviet crimes, argued that the monument should be dismantled. Her tweet had enormous political support (Kaprāns 2022). This de-communisation process has not been accompanied with political violence. The ideological fragmentation of Latvia's Russians is identified as one of the reasons why there was no widespread resistance by Latvia's Russians to the removal of this monument, which was so important for many of Latvia's Russians (Kaprāns 2022). At the same time, it appears that there was little public tolerance for those who argued against the demolition of Soviet era monuments in Latvia (Kaprāns 2022).

Similar processes in memory politics took place in Estonia and Lithuania as many Soviet era monuments were removed. All Soviet era monuments were pronounced as 'glorifying the Russian occupation' and had to be removed from public spaces (BBC 2022). In Narva, a city with a large Russian population, an iconic T-34 tank was removed and brought to the Estonian War Museum (BBC 2022). Public order and internal security were identified as the reasons for the removal of the monuments. Unlike in 2007, when the relocation of the 'Bronze soldier', a monument to the Soviet 'liberators', from the centre of Tallinn to a military cemetery caused civil unrest and dissatisfaction among Estonia's Russians, reaction to the removal of Soviet era monuments in 2022 was subdued. There was some resistance to the removal of the monuments, and it came from those who study memory politics. For example, Marek Tamm, a leading cultural historian,

argued against decisions that are made by ‘anonymous commissions’ in a hasty way. He felt that it is important that the future generation has an understanding about the Soviet past, and it is connected to the monuments. Tamm described the securitisation of memory associated with the removal of the monuments as an undesirable development (Tamelytė 2022).

Similar developments—the removal of Soviet-era monuments—as well as debates about the removals took place in Lithuania as well. The removal of monuments got support from some politicians and government agencies, but it has been resisted by leading memory politics experts (Bakaitė 2022). When the full-scale invasion began, politicians expressed a desire to remove the monuments in one month (before the 9 May celebration), but the leading memory politics experts warned that war may be the worst time to remove the monuments because they would endanger societal harmony and possibly promote polarisation. There were many related problems, such as dilemmas about what to do with monuments not only from World War II, but also from World War I that are found in Lithuania (Bakaitė 2022). Despite this resistance, the movement to remove Soviet era monuments, especially those associated with the ‘Great Patriotic War’, continued. Most debates were focused on the removal of a monument to Soviet soldiers in a cemetery in Antakalnis (Vilnius). The statues were a place of gathering for those who were longing for the Soviet past on 9 May. The decision to remove the monument was even challenged by the United Nations Human Rights Committee, which received a petition from several people identifying themselves as ‘ethnic Russians’. The Interior Ministry and the municipality reacted to the UNHRC injunction by arguing that it was ‘misled’ by the petitioners, and that no desecration of the monument and no reburial of soldiers’ remains will take place (BNS 2022).

In Lithuania, in addition to the removal of the Soviet monuments, another move toward desovietisation was made. In December 2022, the Lithuanian Parliament passed a law, which came into effect in May 2023, that forbids the ‘promotion’ of authoritarian and totalitarian regimes and their ideologies. ‘Public objects’ that are recognised as promoting such ideologies have to be removed from the public space (Teisės aktų registras 2022). According to Bronė Kuzmickienė, an MP from the conservative Homeland Union party who initiated this legislation, it is ‘essential’ to recognise and remove the remnants of totalitarian regimes because of what is going on in Ukraine now. She argued that it was also essential to understand who a ‘collaborator’ is in the context of the ongoing war in Ukraine (Skérytė 2022).

In addition, since the beginning of the invasion, in the Baltic states (similarly to Ukraine) public discussions about how to relate to Russian culture, including its classics, have been taking place. Some have argued that there is a clear

link between Russian expansionism and Russian culture; thus, the ‘correct’ moral position given the war in Ukraine is to resist all expressions of Russian culture (Jakučiūnas 2022). Simona Kairys, Lithuania’s culture minister, argued that a ‘mental quarantine’ and separation from all Russian art during the war would be useful. In his eyes, the war presented an opportunity for the Baltic states, Poland and Ukraine not only to cooperate in war, but also in culture (Šilobritas 2023).

In Vilnius, the name of the Russian Drama Theater was changed to the Old Vilnius Theater and a school in Kaunas which was named after Alexander Pushkin was renamed. Kristina Sabaliauskaitė, a famous writer, responded to criticism by Georgy Yefremov, a well-known public figure, over changing the name of the Russian Drama Theater by forcefully arguing in support of the decision to rename the theatre. In the eyes of Sabaliauskaitė, it meant going back to the roots of the theatre (which was named ‘Russian’ by the Soviet occupiers who brought nothing but suffering to the theatre community). Sabaliauskaitė argued that the Russian Drama Theater was an instrument of a colonial power, and it was time to get rid of it (Sabaliauskaitė 2022). The leadership of the renamed theatre got rid of most plays written by Russian playwrights; however, reportedly, in February 2023, several plays written by contemporary Russian playwrights were still shown, and this fact was criticised by the national media. (Martišiūtė 2023).

The wave of getting rid of Soviet era monuments and Russian cultural influence received both governmental and popular support in the Baltic states and only relatively weak resistance from some intellectuals. It may be interpreted as an expression of vicarious identification with Ukraine—the war against the aggressor was being fought at home against symbols of the Soviet Union that continued to be supported by Russia. This move to get rid of the Soviet past reinforced the established narratives of fighting and suffering, and it can be interpreted as a continuation of the ‘anti-colonial nationalist politics of memory’ (Törnquist-Plewa & Yurchuk 2019) that intensified in Ukraine and the Baltic states after the 2013–14 crisis in Ukraine.

At the same time, the processes associated with vicarious identification with Ukraine may have affected attitudes toward minorities in the Baltic states. Latvia and Estonia are both home to a large ethnic Russian minority and Lithuania is home to smaller ethnic Polish and Russian minorities. The members of these minority communities have been suspected in the past of ‘dual loyalty’— harbouring some sympathies toward Russia and embracing a more positive view of the Soviet past.⁴ Even in Lithuania, which (unlike Latvia and Estonia) granted

4 In 2021, 6.53% of Lithuania’s population identify themselves as ethnic Poles, and 5% as ethnic Russians (Official Statistics Portal n.d.). The ethnic Polish minority has been traditionally more politically active than the ethnic Russian minority. In 2022, 26.3% of Latvia’s residents identified themselves as Russians (Oficiālās statistikas portāls

citizenship to all residents in 1991, the full-scale war in Ukraine has changed ethnic relations. According to the results of a public opinion survey conducted by the Diversity Development Group, 23.1% of respondents would not like to rent housing to ethnic Russians (compared with 10% in 2021), and 13.6% would not like to work with ethnic Russians in the same firm (compared with 5% in 2021) (LSTC etninių tyrimų institutas 2021; Blažytė 2022). Moreover, 74.6% of respondents indicated that during the last five years their attitudes toward Russians have deteriorated (Blažytė 2022).

Commenting on the results of this public opinion survey, Andžėjus Pukšto (Andrzej Pukszto), a prominent Lithuanian political scientist and commentator, argued persuasively that ‘people are tempted to look for a guilty party somewhere where they live’ (that is to say, blame Russian speaking minorities for support for Putin) even though it was clear that Russia should be treated as the main aggressor (Zverko 2022). He pointed out that it is important to separate support for Putin from ethnic identity. Support for Putin can be found not only among Russian speaking minorities, but also among ethnic Lithuanians, Latvians, Poles and others in the region (Zverko 2022).

Although it is impossible to generalise about the reaction of Russian-speaking (in the case of all three Baltic states) and Polish (in the case of Lithuania) minorities to the war in Ukraine, it appears that there is a generational difference. In Latvia, the younger generation of ethnic Russians is using social media to express its frustration with older family members who support Russia’s war against Ukraine (Bergmane 2022). Some older Russians hold positive views of the Soviet past, which is associated with Russian hegemony (Stewart 2022). This often translates into support for Putin’s Russia, which is seen as an extension of the USSR. Differences in attitudes regarding the war in Ukraine has introduced tensions and arguments in the families of Estonia’s Russians (Avakova 2022). Most members of the Polish community in Lithuania, despite their preference for Russian news media, support the Ukrainian cause and have a negative view of Russia.

When the full-scale invasion began in 2022, the leading ethnic Russian politicians in Latvia and Harmony, a political party that promotes the interests of Latvia’s Russian-speakers and had relations with Russia’s pro-Putin United Russia party, condemned the war and supported measures to help Ukraine (Bergmane 2022). However, Harmony was soundly defeated in the parliamentary election in October 2022. They did not get any seats in the Parliament. Apparently, the decision of this political party to condemn the war alienated many of its voters who moved their support to For Stability!, a more extreme breakaway party that is anti-NATO and anti-EU (Golubeva 2022). This suggests that those who had

n.d.). In 2021, 23.67% of Estonia’s population identified themselves as Russians (Statistics Estonia n.d.).

voted for Harmony in the past, (this party won 20% of the vote in 2018) were dissatisfied with Harmony's decision to express support for Ukraine. Instead, For Stability! won 6.8% of the vote and 11 seats in Latvia's Parliament, reflecting radicalisation among some of Latvia's ethnic Russian voters.

According to Dmitri Teperik of the International Center for Defense and Security in Tallinn, although there is a small number of pro-Putin Russians in Estonia, 'Russian-speakers who support Ukraine have gained visibility' as prominent government officials have tried to rally support for national unity (de Pommereau 2022). However, it appears that in Estonia a large group of ethnic Russians have chosen to remain passive, referring to Russia's war in Ukraine as 'not our war' instead of openly supporting or opposing the war (Duxbury 2022). Additionally, in June 2022 a relatively large segment of the population (24%) was reported as viewing Putin favourably. Admittedly, this number was down from 30% in 2021 (ERR News 2022). The Estonian right wing populist party (EKRE) that tried to woo the votes of Russian speakers by referring to Russia as a 'great civilisation', initially condemned the full-scale war in 2022. However, later they sent mixed messages about the war, arguing that the party is 'for peace' for which they received praise from the Russian state media (Jacobson & Kasekamp 2023).

Although hundreds of ethnic Russians in Latvia participated in anti-war demonstrations in April (RFE/RL 2022b), it appears that passivity ('not supporting either side') is a common response among Latvia's Russians (Bergmane 2022). According to a public opinion survey conducted at the beginning of the invasion, 21% of Latvia's Russians supported Russia and 47% chose not to take sides (Golubeva 2022). In April 2022, after Russian TV channels were banned, the percentage of those who supported Russia declined to 13%. The number of those who decided not to take sides, however, remained unchanged (Golubeva 2022). Frustrated with this situation, in November 2022, the mayor of Riga, a city where many of Latvia's Russians live, complained that all integration programmes implemented in Latvia since it regained independence had failed (ERR News 2022). In the eyes of this mayor (and many ethnic Latvians), unconditional support for Ukraine is associated with loyalty to Latvia, which places many Russian speakers in a very difficult position. The war in Ukraine has introduced new insecurities, new vulnerabilities and even new lines of division within the Baltic societies, demonstrating that vicarious identification is never absolute, and that it is a complicated and uneven process.

Conclusion

This paper has argued that the term 'vicarious identification' (as developed by Browning, Joenniemi & Steele 2021) captures the behaviour and attitudes that the Baltic states have demonstrated toward Ukraine since the breakout of full-

-scale war in 2022. Baltic societies and governments have shown enthusiastic support for Ukraine, which has included unprecedented military, political and humanitarian assistance, and many instances of expressing ‘we-ness’ (shared identity) and familial relations. They have emphasised a shared history (highlighting the traumas of the past associated with the Soviet occupation), and articulated a commitment to a new Europe with Ukraine in it. By identifying vicariously with Ukraine, the Baltic states have been able to assert their agency and become heard in the transatlantic community, and this is why it has been a ‘decolonizing moment of sorts’ (Mälksoo 2022) for these states.

It is possible to link this ‘vicarious identification’ to similar memory regimes—the narratives of ‘fighting and suffering’ highlighting a Soviet genocide (the Holodomor in the case of Ukraine and the deportations and repression under Stalin in the case of all states). The collective traumas of the past associated with the Soviet Union have been remembered as the current genocidal war is taking place. Furthermore, ontological insecurity linked to the regimes of ‘fighting and suffering’ (and related memory contestations) of the Baltic states is the reason behind the vicarious identification with Ukraine, which is seen as courageous and resilient.

Vicarious identification with Ukraine has empowered the Baltic states to uphold their established self-narratives about ‘fighting and suffering’ and enhanced their position in the European security establishment. The Baltic states, together with other states from East Central Europe, which have also experienced identification with Ukraine, have become active policy makers in Europe, and their voice has become important. Finally, they have been treated as full members of the EU and transatlantic community. These developments helped to challenge the continued infantilisation of and ignorance about Eastern European states in international relations (IR) which continues to focus on the ‘big’ and ‘strong’ actors and their preferences. It has become increasingly difficult to treat the states in Central and Eastern Europe as a ‘geopolitical buffer zone’ (Mälksoo 2022) and continue to deny them agency. This case study supports the hypothesis that ‘increased cultural capital of CEE member states’ will be one of the major changes in the European policy after this war is over (Mälksoo 2022).

Domestically, vicarious identification with Ukraine has been accompanied by an ‘anti-colonial nationalist politics of memory’ (Törnquist-Plewa & Yurchuk 2019) which has included getting rid of Soviet era monuments commemorating World War II and rethinking the role of the Russian language and culture in society. By and large, vicarious identification was pursued both by the governments in the Baltic states and experienced by societies, especially by ethnic majorities. Getting rid of Soviet era monuments commemorating World War II was not seriously questioned by ethnic majorities. However, these develop-

ments have revealed some internal divisions in the three Baltic states as there has been resistance to the processes of desovietisation and derussification. The processes of vicarious identification have not been absolute, and they have exposed the vulnerabilities of Russian-speaking minorities in the Baltic states, who have been suspected of 'dual loyalty'— harbouring some sympathies toward Russia and embracing a more positive view of the Soviet past.



Funding

This publication was supported by Title VIII funding from the US Department of State and Open Research Library Virtual Associateship, University of Illinois, Spring 2023.

Acknowledgements

Different versions of this paper were presented at Vytautas Magnus University, National Technical University in Kyiv, University of Amsterdam, National Geospatial Intelligence College, University of South Carolina and International Studies Association (ISA) annual meeting in Montreal in 2023. I would like to thank everyone who offered comments and suggestions on this paper.

DOVILĖ BUDRYTĖ was born and raised in Vilnius and currently lives in Atlanta. I am a professor of political science at Georgia Gwinnett College, and I work on EUROPAST project at the Institute of International Relations and Political Science, Vilnius University. My research interests include memory politics, trauma, nationalism and gender studies. My publications include articles on various topics related to minority rights and memory politics, one single authored and four co-edited books, including *Memory and Trauma in International Relations: Theories, Cases and Debates* (co-editor with Erica Resende), and *Engaging Difference: Teaching Humanities and Social Sciences in Multicultural Environments* (co-edited with Scott Boykin). In 2015, I was the recipient of the University System of Georgia Excellence in Teaching Award. In 2022–24 I serve as the President of AABS (Association for the Advancement of Baltic Studies).

References

Associated Press (2023): Poland Calls on the EU to Extend the Embargo on Ukraine Grain to Protect Farmers. *PBS NewsHour*, 12 September, <accessed online: <https://www.pbs.org/newshour/economy/poland-calls-on-the-eu-to->

- extend-the-embargo-on-ukraine-grain-to-protect-farmers>.
- Avakova, A. (2022): The War in Ukraine is Breaking up Russian Families in Estonia. *RusPostimees*, 16 November, <accessed online: <https://news.postimees.ee/7649873/the-war-in-ukraine-is-breaking-up-russian-families-in-estonia>>.
- Bakaitė, J. (2022): Entuziastingai sutikta sovietinės simbolikos iškėlimo idėja susilaukė kritikos: karas—blogiausias laikas paminklams griauti [The Idea to Move the Soviet Symbols Which Was Enthusiastically Met Was Criticized as Well: The War is the Worst Time to Demolish Monuments]. *LRT.lt*, 8 April, <accessed online: <https://www.lrt.lt/naujienos/lietuvoje/2/1667529/entuziastingai-sutikta-sovietines-simbolikos-iskelimo-ideja-sulauke-kritikos-karas-blogiausias-laikas-paminklams-griauti>>.
- BBC (2022): Estonia Begins Removing Soviet-Era War Monuments. *BBC*, 16 August, <accessed online: <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-62562909>>.
- Bergmane, U. (2022): Latvia's First Response to Russia's War in Ukraine. *FPRI Baltic Bulletin*, 11 March, <accessed online: <https://www.fpri.org/article/2022/03/latvias-first-response-to-russias-war-in-ukraine/>>.
- Blažytė, G. (2022): Visuomenės nuostatos etninių ir religinių grupių atžvilgiu: 2022 m. [Public Opinion Regarding Ethnic and Religious Minorities, 2022]. *LSTC etninių tyrimų institutas*, <accessed online: <http://www.ces.lt/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/2022-m.-rugsejo-16-27-d.-duomenys.pdf>>.
- BNS (2022): Vilnius Completes Removal of Soviet Sculptures from Antakalnis Cemetery. *LRT.lt*, 9 December, <accessed online: <https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1840938/vilnius-completes-removal-of-soviet-sculptures-from-antakalnis-cemetery>>.
- Browning, C. S., Joenniemi, P. & Steele, B. J. (2021): *Vicarious Identity in International Relations*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Davoliūtė, V. (2017): Heroes, Villains and Matters of State: The Partisan and Popular Memory in Lithuania. *Cultures of History Forum*, 17 November, <accessed online: <https://www.cultures-of-history.uni-jena.de/debates/heroes-villains-and-matters-of-state>>.
- de Gruyter, C. (2022): The War in Ukraine is Emancipating Central Europe. *Foreign Policy*, 9 August, <accessed online: <https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/08/09/central-europe-european-union-ukraine-war/>>.
- de Pommereau, I. (2022): Will Estonia's Russians Embrace the West? *DW*, 11 March, <accessed online: <https://www.dw.com/en/amid-war-in-ukraine-are-estonias-russian-speakers-ready-to-embrace-the-west/a-61078050>>.
- Duxbury, C. (2022): Estonia Fights back against Pro-Russia Messaging. *Politico*, 23 March, <accessed online: <https://www.politico.eu/article/estonia-fight-back-pro-russia-propaganda/>>.
- ERR News (2022): Quarter of Estonian Residents Do Not Believe Russia is be-

- hind the War in Ukraine. *ERR News*, 6 June, <accessed online: <https://news.err.ee/1608621157/quarter-of-estonian-residents-do-not-agree-russia-is-behind-war-in-ukraine>>.
- Estonian World (2023): Updates: Russia's War against Ukraine: Reactions in Estonia. *Estonian World*, 19 September, <accessed online: <https://estonianworld.com/security/blog-russia-ukraine-crisis-a-view-from-estonia/>>.
- Euronews (2022): Estonia Introduces Two New Euro-coin in Circulation to Support Ukraine. *Euronews*, 30 November, <accessed online: <https://www.euronews.com/2022/11/30/estonia-introduces-new-two-euro-coin-into-circulation-to-support-ukraine>>.
- European Council and Council of the EU (n.d.): Infographic: Refugees from Ukraine in the EU. *European Council and Council of the EU*, <accessed online: <https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/infographics/ukraine-refugees-eu/>>.
- Galbreath, D. J. (2006): The Baltic States and the European Neighborhood Policy: Maximising the Voices of Small Nations. In: Tiirmaa-Klaar, H. & Marques, T. (eds.): *Global and Regional Security Challenges: A Baltic Outlook*. Tallinn: Tallinn University Press, 102–126.
- Gitanas Nausėda (2022): Post. X, 26 November, <accessed online: <https://twitter.com/GitanasNauseda/status/1596421397638774785>>.
- Golubeva, M. & Harris, F. (2023): Mighty Baltics Lead the NATO Pack. *Europe's Edge*, 25 January, <accessed online: <https://cepa.org/article/mighty-baltics-lead-the-nato-pack-with-aid-to-ukraine/>>.
- Golubeva, M. (2022): Latvia's Russian Speakers Make Radical Electoral Choices. *CEPA*, 7 October, <accessed online: <https://cepa.org/article/latvias-russian-speakers-make-radical-electoral-choices/>>.
- Hartwell, L., Rakšytė, A., Ryng, J. & Selga, Ė. K. (2022): Winter is Coming: The Baltics and the Russia-Ukraine War. *LSE Ideas*, December, <accessed online: <https://www.lse.ac.uk/ideas/Assets/Documents/reports/2022-12-05-BalticRussia-FINALweb.pdf>>.
- Henley, J., Roth, A. & Rankin, J. (2021): Latvia and Lithuania Act to Counter Migrants Crossing Belarus Border. *The Guardian*, 10 August, <accessed online: <https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/aug/10/latvia-and-lithuania-act-to-counter-migrants-crossing-belarus-border>>.
- Holodomor Museum (2022): Post. X, 15 December, <accessed online: <https://twitter.com/HolodomorMuseum/status/1603290966533677056>>.
- Jacobson, M-L. & Kasekamp, A. (2023). The Impact of Russia-Ukraine War on the Right-wing Populism in Estonia. *ECPS*, 5 March, <accessed online: <https://www.populismstudies.org/the-impact-of-the-russia-ukraine-war-on-right-wing-populism-in-estonia/>>.
- Jakučiūnas, A. (2022): 'Didžiosios rusų kultūros' ypatumai. Ar Nabokovas atsak-

- ingas už tai, ką Ukrainoje iškrėtė Putinas? [Special Features of ‘Great Russian Culture’. Is Nabokov Responsible for What Putin Has Done in Ukraine?]. *15min*, 26 April, <accessed online <https://www.15min.lt/kultura/naujiena/literatura/andrius-jakuciunas-didziosios-rusu-kulturos-ypatumai-ar-nabokovas-atsakingas-uz-tai-ka-ukrainoje-iskrete-putinas-286-1671374>>.
- Kaja Kallas (2022): Post. X, 26 November, <accessed online: <https://twitter.com/kajakallas/status/1596433818491449345>>.
- Kaprāns, M. (2022): Toppling Monuments: How Russia’s War against Ukraine Has Changed Latvia’s Memory Politics. *Cultures of History Forum*, 22 November, <accessed online: <https://www.cultures-of-history.uni-jena.de/latvia/toppling-monuments-how-russias-war-against-ukraine-has-changed-latvias-memory-politics>>.
- Kasekamp, A. (2018): Are the Baltic States Next? Estonia, Latvia and Lithuania. In: Dahl, A.-S. (ed.): *Strategic Challenges in the Baltic Sea Region: Russia, Deterrance, and Reassurance*. Washington, D.C.: Georgetown University Press, 61–72.
- Kiel Institute for the World Economy (n.d.): Ukraine Support Tracker: A Database of Military, Financial and Humanitarian Aid to Ukraine, <accessed online: <https://www.ifw-kiel.de/topics/war-against-ukraine/ukraine-support-tracker/>>.
- KLUMBYTĖ, N. (2019): Sovereign Uncertainty and the Dangers to Liberalism at the Baltic Frontier. *Slavic Review*, 78(2), 336–346.
- KLUMBYTĖ, N. (2022): Lithuania at the Frontier of the War in Ukraine. *Current History*, 121(837), 264–270.
- Lopata, R. (2003): Etapas įveiktas, priešaky—naujos paieškos [One Stage is Over, In Front of Us—New Search]. *Lietuvos Rytas*, 24 April.
- LSTC etninių tyrimų institutas (2021): Lietuvos sociologijos mokslo centro sociologijos instituto etninių tyrimų skyriaus ir VŠĮ ‘Diversity Development Group’ užsakymu atliktos visuomenės nuostatų apklausos 2021 m. rezultatai [The Results of 2021 Public Opinion Survey Conducted as Requested by the Ethnic Studies Department within Lithuanian Centre for Social Sciences, Institute of Sociology and ‘Diversity Development Group’], *LSTC etninių tyrimų institutas*, <accessed online: <http://www.ces.lt/wp-content/uploads/2010/02/Visuomen%C4%97s-nuostat%C5%B3-apklausos-rezultatai-2021.pdf>>.
- Mälksoo, M. (2022): The Postcolonial Moment in Russia’s War Against Ukraine. *Journal of Genocide Research*, advanced online publication 11 May, DOI: [10.1080/14623528.2022.2074947](https://doi.org/10.1080/14623528.2022.2074947).
- Makarenko, O. (2021): United against Empire: A Documentary Digs into Centuries-Deep Lithuanian-Ukrainian Friendship. *Euromaidan Press*, 26 October, <accessed online: <https://euromaidanpress.com/2021/10/26/united->

-against-the-empire-documentary-digs-into-centuries-deep-roots-of-ukrainian-lithuanian-friendship/>.

Martišiūtė, A. (2023): Iš Vilniaus senojo teatro prorusiški autorai nepasitraukė: teberodomis vaikiški spektakliai, sulaukę paties Putino pagyrų [Pro-Russian Authors Have not Left Vilnius Old Theatre: Children's Plays Praised by Putin Himself Are Still Shown]. *LRT.lt*, 8 February, <accessed online: <https://www.lrt.lt/naujienos/kultura/12/1884626/is-vilniaus-senojo-teatro-prorusiski-autoriai-nepasitrauke-teberodomis-vaikiski-spektakliai-sulauke-paties-putino-pagyrus>>.

Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Republic of Lithuania (2017): Ukraine: We Have Brotherly Relations with Lithuania. *Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Republic of Lithuania*, 12 February, <accessed online: <https://www.urm.lt/default/en/news/ukraine-we-have-brotherly-relations-with-lithuania>>.

Mokrzecka, E. (2023): 'Atrodo kaip gerovės valstybė': kodėl Lietuvos lenkai palankiai nei rusai žiūri į Rusiją ir Baltarusiją ['It Resembles a Welfare State': Why Lithuania's Poles View Russia and Belarus in a More Positive Light than the Russians]. *LRT.lt*, 16 January, <accessed online: <https://www.lrt.lt/naujienos/pasaulyje/6/1864250/atrodo-kaip-geroves-valstybe-kodel-lietuvas-lenkai-palankiai-nei-rusai-ziuri-i-rusija-ir-baltarusija>>.

My Government (2022): Government Building Lit up in Lithuanian and Ukrainian Flag Colors. *The Office of the Government of the Republic of Lithuania*, 15 February, <accessed online: <https://lrv.lt/en/news/government-building-lit-up-in-lithuanian-and-ukrainian-flag-colours>>.

Official Statistics Portal (n.d.): Population and Housing Census. Official Statistics Portal, <accessed online: https://osp.stat.gov.lt/en_GB/gyventoju-ir-bustu-surasymai>.

Oficiālās statistikas portals (n.d.): Population Aged 15 and Over by Highest Educational Level Attained, Ethnicity and Sex in Regions and State Cities at the Beginning of Year. Oficiālās statistikas portals, <accessed online: https://data.stat.gov.lv/pxweb/en/OSP_PUB/START__IZG__IZ__IZI/IZTo21/table/tableViewLayout/>.

President.pl (2023): Joint Declaration by Presidents of Ukraine, Poland and Lithuania. *President.pl*, 11 January, <accessed online: https://www.president.pl/news/joint-declaration-by-presidents-of-ukraine-poland-and-lithuania_63122>.

Reuters (2008): Yushchenko Calls 30's Tragedy 'The Essence of Genocide'. *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, 22 November, <accessed online: https://www.rferl.org/a/Yushchenko_Calls_Tragedy_Essence_Genocide/1351907.html>.

RFE/RL (2022a): Latvia Demolishes Soviet Memorial in Riga, Latest to Be Dismantled across Eastern Europe. *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, 25 Au-

- gust, <accessed online: <https://www.rferl.org/a/latvia-demolishes-soviet-memorial-riga-/32004611.html>>.
- RFE/RL (2022b): Latvia's Russian Speakers Protest against Kremlin's War in Ukraine. *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, 23 April, <accessed online: <https://www.rferl.org/a/latvia-russians-protest-invasion/31817920.html>>.
- Ryan, M. & Rauhala, E. (2023): NATO Races to Bridge Divisions over Ukraine Membership. *Washington Post*, 14 May, <accessed online: <https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2023/05/14/ukraine-nato-membership-vilnius-summit/>>.
- Sabaliauskaitė, K. (2022): Atsakymas p. Georgijui Jefremovui, arba ,Na silu mil ne budeš' [A Response to Mr. Georgii Yefremov, or 'You Can't Force People to Love You'], *LRT.lt*, 9 October, <accessed online: <https://www.lrt.lt/naujienos/nuomones/3/1796173/kristina-sabaliauskaite-atsakymas-p-georgijui-jefremovui-arba-na-silu-mil-ne-budes>>.
- Skėrytė, J. (2022): Lietuva uždraudė propaguoti autoritarinius ir totalitarinius režimus [Lithuania Forbade to Propagate Authoritarian and Totalitarian Regimes]. *LRT.lt*, 13 December, <accessed online: <https://www.lrt.lt/naujienos/lietuvoje/2/1843667/lietuva-uzdraude-propaguoti-totalitarinius-ir-autoritarinius-rezimus>>.
- Statistics Estonia (n.d.): RL 21418: Population, 31 December 2021 by Year, Ethnicity, Place of Residence and Sex. Statistics Estonia, <accessed online: https://andmed.stat.ee/en/stat/rahvaloendus__rel2021__rahvastiku-demograafilised-ja-etno-kultuurilised-naitajad__rahvus-emeakeel/RL21428/table/tableView-Layout2>.
- Stewart, A. (2022): Ethnic Russians in Latvia Divided on the War in Ukraine: 'There is a Big Division'. *Global News*, 4 March, <accessed online: <https://globalnews.ca/news/8657202/ukraine-daugavpils-latvia-generational-divide/>>.
- Subotić, J. (2019): *Yellow Star, Red Star: Holocaust Remembrance after Communism*. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press.
- Šilobritas, Ž. (2023): Kairys: ,mentalinis karantinas' rusiškiems kūriniams būtų naudingas, bet sprendimas lieka įstaigoms [Kairys: 'A Mental Quarantine' for Russian Creations Would Be Useful, but the Decision Remains in the Hands of Institutions]. *LRT.lt*, 31 January, <accessed online <https://www.lrt.lt/naujienos/kultura/12/1879102/kairys-mentalinis-karantinas-rusiskiemis-kuriniams-butu-naudingas-bet-sprendimas-lieka-istaigoms>>.
- Tamelytė, K. (2022): Memory Politics in Estonia: We Shouldn't Turn Soviet Monuments into a Security Threat. *LRT.lt*, 11 December, <accessed online: <https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1841206/memory-politics-in-estonia-we-shouldn-t-turn-soviet-monuments-into-a-security-threat-interview>>.
- Teisės aktų registras (2022): Lietuvos respublikos draudimo propaguoti totalita-

- rinius, autoritarinius režimus ir jų ideologijas įstatymas [A Law Forbidding to Promote Totalitarian, Authoritarian Regimes and Their Ideologies in Lithuanian Republic]. *Teisės aktų registratorius*, 13 December, <accessed online: <https://www.e-tar.lt/portal/lt/legalAct/09a371fo81df1ied8dfo94f359a60216>>.
- Törnquist-Plewa, B. & Yurchuk, Y. (2019): Memory Politics in Contemporary Ukraine: Reflections from the Postcolonial Perspective. *Memory Studies*, 12(6), 699–720.
- Túma, P. (2022): Central Europe Leads the Way in Backing Ukraine. Here's Its Game Plan for What's Next. *New Atlanticist*, 30 March, <accessed online: <https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/central-europe-leads-the-way-in-backing-ukraine-heres-its-game-plan-for-whats-next/>>.
- Zverko, N. (2022): Politologas Andžejus Pukšto apie augantį priešiskumą rusams: propalininkų nuomonių girdisi ir tarp lietuvių [Political Scientist Andzej Pukszto about the Increasing Animosity toward the Russians: Pro-Putin Sentiments Can Be Heard among the Lithuanians as Well]. *LRT.lt*, 10 December, <accessed online: <https://www.lrt.lt/naujienos/lietuvoje/2/1831753/politologas-andzejus-puksto-apie-auganti-priesiskuma-rusams-propalinisku-nuomoniu-girdisi-ir-tarp-lietuviu>>.